
MINUTES

REGULAR MEETING OF MARCH 8, 2023
Incline Village General Improvement District

The regular meeting of the Board of Trustees of the Incline Village General 
Improvement District was called to order by Board Chairman Matthew Dent on 
Wednesday, March 8, 2023 at 6:00 p.m. at the Boardroom, 893 Southwood 
Boulevard, Incline Village, Nevada.

A. CLOSED SESSION*

The Board entered a Closed Session to consider a negotiating strategy pertaining 
to the Operating Engineers Union (pursuant to NRS 288.220(4).

B. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE*

The pledge of allegiance was recited.

C. ROLL CALL OF TRUSTEES*

On roll call, present were Trustees Raymond Tulloch, Matthew Dent, David Noble 
and Sara Schmitz. 

Members of Staff present were Director of Public Works Brad Underwood, Director 
of Finance Paul Navazio, Director of Human Resources Erin Feore, Director of 
Golf/Community Services Darren Howard and General Manager Diamond Peak 
Ski Resort Mike Bandelin. Members of the public physically present were Martin 
Hestmark, Aaron Katz, Harry Swenson and others.

D. INITIAL PUBLIC COMMENTS*

Martin Hestmark commented by saying thank you for releasing the legal opinion 
solicited by the Board of Trustees regarding the non-resident beach access. He 
stated that he commented on this subject last month and would like to offer a 
second thought; upon reading the opinion, he believes the opinion to be correct, 
although he is not at attorney, in that the beach deed does not explicitly authorize 
non-resident IVGID employee beach access. He continued that the written opinion 
does not offer an opinion as to whether the Board of Trustees could allow non-
resident IVGID employees beach access; the written opinion also does not offer 
any advice or legal position on whether the Board of Trustees or the Village is at 
risk if the board were to grant such beach access to the non-resident IVGID 
employees. He continued that these two questions should be legally opined upon 
and considered by the Board of Trustees and the Community before the issue of 
non-resident IVGID employee beach access is laid to rest. He stated that it could 
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be argued that allowing this access to non-resident employees could benefit 
residents.

Aaron Katz read from a prepared statement, which is attached hereto. He 
commented where is Waldo; that is Mr. Callicrate for those that do not know; 
maybe he is watching in. He stated he sent in a written statement; Mr. Callicrate is 
delinquent on the last two installments of his property taxes which means pursuant 
to section 44 of Ordinance 7 his recreational privileges are suspended. He 
continued that he has shared this with the District General Manager and asked 
that they be suspended and stated what a role model he is for the Community. He 
referenced the Utility Rates and asked that the item be removed from the consent 
calendar; it is not just setting a date, it is approving what is being presented. He 
continued that Staff interference has corrupted the process; Mr. Koorn is nothing 
more than a hired gun for Staff; this means someone who will compromise his or 
her integrity for money to become an accommodator for his client, which is what 
he has done. He continued that he takes no issue with his revenue requirement 
analysis; he does take issue with his proposed proportional distribution of revenue 
requirements to various customer classes. He stated the problem is not revenue 
increases but rather the continuation of the current rate structure which is flawed; 
the structure needs to be reviewed. He continued that there is no standby service 
charge which means over 200 parcels are escaping any payment for the ability to 
have utility access. He stated there is a failure to recover defensible space fees; 
every unimproved parcel that does not have water service does not pay defensible 
space like he does. He continued that there is no discussion of waste water for 
irrigation purposes; there are several customers like that and he asked about their 
rates. He stated there are administrative charges based on a customer being an 
account rather than a customer; 4,000 customers are escaping this charge which 
is costing everyone else. He commented that backflow prevention device 
inspection charges are outrageously high; he asked that they be reviewed and 
made no more than the cost. He stated to eliminate the public service recreational 
exemption; it lets IVGID pay 0 on excess water charges; it costs the Community 
ver 2 million dollars a year. He stated to review the capacity adjustment factor; it 
is not fair and it is based on the diameter of a water meter; when this is compared 
to a commercial business, the meter is running full flow 24/7, whereas his house 
is probably empty.

Harry Swenson read from a prepared statement, which is attached hereto.

Ellie Dobler read from a prepared statement, which is attached hereto.

Cliff Dobler read from a prepared statement, which is attached hereto.
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Michael Abel commented he would like to comment on Mrs. Dobler’s comments 
and stated they were spot on; after Mr. Callicrate politically trashed a group of 
people who do not necessarily go along with IVGID policies in the IVGID quarterly, 
he asked for equal time and was denied equal time to respond to those comments 
by Mr. Callicrate. He then asked where Trustee Tonking is and asked if the Board 
of Trustees is going to allow another Wong to physically miss meeting after 
meeting; it is an important question. He asked if Trustee Tonking actually lives in 
Incline Village; he knows she is registered at her parents but as far as he knows, 
she has not been seen. He asked if she is really a Trustee is a real sense or is she 
just going to hang out like Wong did for 2 years; it is ridiculous and the Board of 
Trustees should out their foot down by making her show up to the meetings. He 
continued that it is fine if she has to miss an occasional meeting but she does not 
have a decent excuse. He referenced the letter from the attorney regarding 
employee beach access and stated that the District General Manager has seen fit 
to cater to the employees and order a vendetta against Board Members who do 
not want to go along with beach access for employees. He continued that the fact 
is there is a beach deed out there and it is not something that is subject to 
interpretation by the average Joe; if there is a deed on your property that says you 
can’t build a 6 story building on the property and you are restricted to only a 2 story 
building, then you only a 2 story building. He continued that if it states you can’t 
have employees on the beach, you cannot have employees on the beach; a deed 
is not something that can be shifted or moved or changed; the only time a deed 
could be changed if it discriminates against a certain group of people which would 
be ruled as unconstitutional. He stated every other conditions applies and the 
attorney letter was clear on this issue; the 2 Trustees that are hanging out on the 
outside and still wanting to give employees access should think long and hard 
about shifting their vote on this; employee beach access is simply not permitted. 

Frank Wright commented he would like to address an issue that should be very 
disturbing to the Board of Trustees and legal counsel should be paying attention. 
He stated he spoke with a few Trustees and asked them what he gets for his 
picture pass; the answer is a big fat zero. He continued that his daughters library 
card would serve the same purpose; there is nothing that they get from the picture 
pass in Crystal Bay from the money they pay for the recreational fee. He stated he 
is told they get a discount at the venue which is not true; they pay the resident rate 
and do not get a discount. He asked what it is good for him as a parcel Owner; 
nothing is being delivered that benefits him; the only difference between his picture 
pass and the ones that have beach passes is it gets the beach people in for free 
and they go swimming for free. He continued that this has to be addressed as it is 
taxation assessing his parcel a fee and pretending like something is being 
delivered but it is not; it has to be fixed and he needs to be given something as 
right now he gets nothing. He stated he does not want to hear about guests being 
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let in; he does not care about his guests as he does not bring guests to the venues 
so why should he have to pay for his guests; it’s a Costco Card and he does not 
want it or need it as he could use his driver’s license. He stated the beaches do 
not belong to the employees; having a citizen who lives in Incline Village, come in 
and say that outside residents need to be given access to the beaches is insane 
when there are residents who live in the Community and pay a recreation fee and 
they do not have access. He asked why the citizen is not fighting for his fellow 
residents and is so adamant about fighting for a bunch of people on Reno; if he 
does pull that off and gets someone to vote for it, the beach deed is toast which he 
has been saying since day one on the Ordinance 7 Committee. He asked why he 
and 2 Trustees would advocate for something like that. He stated it is unbelievable; 
there are so many things wrong in the District and he does not think there is enough 
time to fix them all. He continued that the IVGID quarterly is a joke.

E. APPROVAL OF AGENDA (for possible action)

Chairman Matthew Dent asked for any changes to the agenda; he stated that there 
has been a request to pull items G.1. and G.2. from the Consent Calendar. Trustee 
Tulloch requested General Business Item H.4. and H.5. be removed from the 
agenda due to insufficient information and he requested that item H.2. be moved 
to the start of General Business. Trustee Schmitz stated she would like to keep 
items H.4. and H.5.; she agrees that there is substantial information missing but 
feels it is important for the Trustees to give Staff direction on what the expectations 
are. She would like to leave them and move them up before item H.3. Trustee 
Noble stated he is fine with moving items H.4. and H.5. up on the agenda and 
would like them to remain on the agenda. Chairman Dent stated he agrees with 
Trustee Tulloch as it relates to items H.4. and H.5.; there is substantial information 
but he feels like the Trustees could add some value to the conversation and 
hopefully receive what they are looking for at the March 22nd meeting. Trustee 
Tulloch agreed and withdrew his request to remove the two items. Chairman Dent 
summarized the following changes to the agenda: G.1. becomes H.1.,G.2. 
becomes H.2.,H.2. becomes H.3.,H.1. becomes H.4.,H.4. becomes H.5.,H.5. 
becomes H.6, H.3. becomes H.7., H.6. becomes H.8, H.7. becomes H.9., H.8. 
becomes H.10. Chairman Matthew Dent stated that the agenda is approved as 
revised.

F. REPORTS TO THE BOARD*

F.1. Treasurer’s Report (Requesting Trustee: Treasurer Raymond 
Tulloch)
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Trustee Tulloch reported there have been 6 settlements made in excess of 
$50,000; he reviewed the details of each transaction.

F.2. Beach Deed – Correspondence from Thorndal Armstrong 
Attorneys dated February 27, 2023 in response to a request from 
the Board of Trustees for an opinion related to the 6/4/68 Beach 
Deed (Requesting Trustee: Chairman Matthew Dent)

Chairman Dent provided an overview of the submitted material. Trustee 
Tulloch stated he is glad something has been produced as he has been 
pushing strongly to be as transparent as possible. 

G. CONSENT CALENDAR (for possible action)

G.1. Set date and time for Public Hearing for the FY2023/2024 Budget 
and Recreation Roll for Wednesday, May 24, 2023, at 6:00 p.m. or 
as determined by the Board of Trustees (Requesting Staff 
Member: Director of Finance Paul Navazio) (this item is now item 
General Business H.1.)

G.2. Review, discuss, and potentially approve revisions to Policy 15.1 
regarding Audit Committee officers (Requesting Trustee: 
Chairman Matthew Dent) (this item is now General Business Item 
H.2.)

G.3. Review and Possibly Approve Meeting Minutes of January 25, 
2023

Chairman Dent asked for any changes; none were received. Chairman Dent 
said that the meeting minutes were approved as submitted. 

H. GENERAL BUSINESS (for possible action)

H.1 SUBJECT: Set date and time for Public Hearing for the 
FY2023/2024 Budget and Recreation Roll for Wednesday, May 
24, 2023, at 6:00 p.m. or as determined by the Board of 
Trustees (Requesting Staff Member: Director of Finance Paul 
Navazio) (formally Consent Calendar item G.1.)

Trustee Noble asked that the hearing date be changed to Thursday, May 
25, 2023 instead of Wednesday, May 24, 2023 due to a conflict. He 
stated if this change cannot be made, he could likely attend via the phone 
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but will be in and out of service. There were no issues from other Trustees 
with changing the date of the hearing to May 25, 2023.

Trustee Noble made a motion to set date and time for Public 
Hearing for the FY2023/2024 Budget and Recreation Roll for 
Thursday, May 25, 2023, at 6:00 p.m. Trustee Schmitz seconded 
the motion. Trustee Tulloch asked for clarification on when the 
budget needs to be submitted to the state. Chairman Dent 
responded with June 1st. Trustee Tulloch asked if that is sufficient 
time. Chairman Dent stated he thinks it will be fine based on 
previous years. Chairman Dent called the question and the motion 
passed unanimously.

H.2. Review, discuss, and potentially approve revisions to Policy 
15.1 regarding Audit Committee officers (Requesting Trustee: 
Chairman Matthew Dent) (formally Consent Calendar item 
G.2.)

Chairman Dent provided an overview of the submitted material. Trustee 
Tulloch stated he thinks it is an excellent idea to have a Chair and Vice 
Chair on the Committee; being a Chair without any support can be 
difficult as there is a quite a workload on the Audit Committee. He 
suggested that either the Chair or Vice Chair be one of the Trustees. 
District General Counsel Nelson referenced page 21 of the packet, the 
first full paragraph, and proposed adding a sentence at the end of the 
paragraph that reads “either the Chair or Vice Chair shall be a Trustee 
Member of the Committee.”

Trustee Schmitz made a motion that the Board of Trustees 
approve the amendments to Policy 12.1.0 with the additional 
language added that was proposed by legal counsel. Trustee 
Tulloch seconded the motion. Chairman Dent called the question 
and the motion passed unanimously.

H.3. SUBJECT: Accept the FY22 Tahoe Water for Fire Suppression 
Partnership Grant in the amount of $204,528.00; appropriate 
FY22 Tahoe Water for Fire Suppression Partnership Grant 
funds in the amount of $204,528.00 as a revenue source to 
support the Watermain Replacement - Crystal Peak Road 
Project (CIP#2299WS1705); award the Construction Contract 
to Burdick Excavation in the amount of $1,111,111.00; 
authorize Staff to execute change orders for additional work 
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not anticipated at this time of approximately 10% of the 
construction contract value; amount not to exceed $111,000; 
approve construction phase contract for Shaw Engineering in 
the amount not to exceed $9,600.00; approve a materials 
testing contract for Construction Materials Engineers Inc. 
(CME) in the amount of $18,800; and authorize Chair and 
Secretary to execute contracts with Burdick Excavation, Shaw 
Engineering, and CME. (Requesting Staff Member: Director of 
Public Works Brad Underwood) (formally General Business 
item H.2.)

Director of Public Works Brad Underwood provided an overview of the 
submitted material. Trustee Tulloch stated he is glad to see that 
competitive bidding has reduced the price by $280,000. He stated there 
is also $204,000 of grant monies and he is assuming there is a $500,000 
savings. Director of Public Works Underwood stated that the project is 
not done yet but it is a potential. Trustee Tulloch asked if it could be 
removed from the budget. Director of Public Works Underwood 
responded that he would not recommend it be removed from the budget; 
once a project is done, the monies would be returned to the fund balance. 
Trustee Tulloch stated that returning $500,000 on a 1.5 million dollar 
contract seems like a hefty contingency. Director of Public Works 
Underwood stated Staff is not asking for that contingency, they are 
asking for $111,000 in contingency. Trustee Tulloch stated so Staff 
hopes there is an extra $500,000 in the budget and asked what happens 
if it is not required. Director of Public Works Brad Underwood stated it 
would be returned to the Utility Fund balance. Trustee Tulloch asked why 
it is in the budget in the first place and stated rate payers are being 
charged for funds that may not be required just to top off the fund balance 
which seems wrong. Director of Public Works Brad Underwood stated 
that the grant is included within the rate study as a revenue source. 
Trustee Tulloch stated that is $204,000 but there is also $280,000 that 
will be saved on the anticipated construction costs so residents are being 
asked to pay the extra $208,000. Director of Public Works Underwood 
stated that the money won’t be paid out unless it is needed but that is not 
what is anticipated which is why Staff is asking for a 10% contingency. 
Trustee Tulloch stated that rate payers are being asked to pay the 
amount up front. Director of Public Works Underwood stated the money 
has been budgeted for and any remaining funds would return to the fund 
balance that could go towards future projects. He continued that per the 
rate study, the funds would likely support the Capital budget because it 
is estimated to potentially borrow 1 million dollars in next year’s water 
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capital budget so this could help offset it. Trustee Tulloch stated that if it 
is not removed from the budget, he would like to understand where the 
money is going as customers are being asked to pay $280,000 upfront 
for something that may not be required and it does not make sense to 
him especially when there are projected 15-20% increases in the utility 
rates. Director of Public Works Underwood reiterated that it is a budget 
and will not be spent if it is not needed; it would go towards other items 
that are needed within the capital program. Trustee Tulloch referenced a 
statement on page 242 which states “replacing this water line will 
effectively eliminate the need for the Public Works pipeline division to 
respond to leaks from aging infrastructure” and asked what the projected 
savings is. Director of Public Works Underwood stated he does not have 
off hand how much time Staff spends on the line but that is what they 
look at when they prioritize which includes the significance in leaks and 
this is one that has had numerous. Trustee Tulloch asked if the 
information could be providing on how much is being spent and what the 
savings is because that should be another budget savings; it is not a 
savings if it is not taken out of the budget. Director of Public Works 
Underwood stated he can provide the number of times that Staff has 
repaired leaks. Trustee Tulloch stated the cost associated should also be 
provided because it should be removed from the O & M budget. Director 
of Public Works Underwood stated it is not that simple; the bulk of any of 
the work would be Staff time and their time won’t be eliminated; they 
would work on other items that need to be taken care of. Trustee Tulloch 
stated that in his experience with utility, if he puts forward a project that 
is spending capital to reduce O & M costs, the O & M costs get removed 
from the budget which is standard practice. He continued by asking why 
it is not being removed from the budget if it is being called a savings. 
There was a brief conversation with regards to Staff time and the limited 
hours available to complete all work that needs to be done. Trustee 
Tulloch stated he would like to see the $280,000 removed from the 
budget and he would like to understand what the savings are; it’s not a 
savings if money is not be given back. Director of Public Works 
Underwood stated that maybe savings was the wrong word to use.  
Trustee Schmitz stated she concurs with the request to have it removed 
from the budget; if there is a project where less funds are going to be 
used, it should be removed from the budget and rate study budgetary 
costs as well. She continued that if Staff is working on something else, 
there is a budget for those items so she agrees it should be removed. 
She referenced the consulting agreement with Shaw Engineering for 
roughly $9,600 and stated she does not understand what they are doing 
as opposed to what Staff is doing. She stated Shaw Engineering would 
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be overseeing and observing the construction and developing a punch 
list; she does not understand why it is needed and would not be 
considered Staff’s responsibility. Director of Public Works Underwood 
stated that Shaw Engineering is the Engineer of record and they 
designed the plans, so if there are questions regarding the design, Staff 
would need their input. He continued that they would potentially need to 
come onsite to review it and Staff would ask them at the end of the project 
if there are any punch list items that need to be remedied prior to project 
close out. He stated that Staff would be out there on a daily basis doing 
inspection work for the actual construction. Trustee Tulloch referenced 
the $204,000 that has been removed from the rate study and asked if it 
has also been removed from the budget. Director of Public Works 
Underwood stated it has not been removed but has been added as a 
revenue source in the rate study. Trustee Tulloch stated it should be 
removed from the budget; if there is $204,000 in grant monies and it has 
also already been included in the budget, it is being double counted. 
District General Manager Winquest stated that when dollars are removed 
from the budget, the dollars go back to the fund balance. He continued 
that when it goes back into the fund balance and looking at the out years 
of the rates, it will help alleviate the rates. He mentioned that this is a 
good story; the project came in under budget and Staff worked hard to 
get $204,000 in grant monies. Trustee Tulloch stated his first comment 
was congratulatory that costs have been reduced by going through a 
competitive bidding process. He continued that he congratulates people 
for that but that does not mean you leave an extra $204,000 plus the 
savings in the budget; it should go back to the fund balance and that 
should be reflected in future rates, particularly when the Community is 
being given 25-40% increases in utility rates over the next couple years. 
District General Manager Winquest thanked Marcus Faust as he did a 
tremendous amount of work for the grant monies. He has for 
conformation that Trustee Tulloch is asking that the monies be 
transferred now to the fund balance as opposed to the end of the fiscal 
year. Trustee Tulloch responded with that is correct. 

Trustee Tulloch made a motion that the Board of Trustees:

Accept the FY22 Tahoe Water for Fire Suppression Partnership 
Grant in the amount of $204,528.00 
Appropriate FY22 Tahoe Water for Fire Suppression 
Partnership Grant funds in the amount of $204,528.00 as a 
funding source to support the Watermain Replacement - Crystal 
Peak Road Project (CIP#2299WS1705) 
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Award the Construction Contract to Burdick Excavation in the 
amount of $1,111,111.00 
Authorize Staff to execute change orders for additional work not 
anticipated at this time of approximately 10% of the construction 
contract value; amount not to exceed $111,000 
Approve a construction phase contract for Shaw Engineering in 
the amount not to exceed $9,600.00 Approve a materials 
testing contract for CME in the amount of $18,800.00 
Authorize Chair and Secretary to execute contracts with 
Burdick Excavation, Shaw Engineering, and CME, based on a 
review by General Counsel and Staff.
With the understanding that Staff would remove $204,528 of 
grant support monies as well as the cost savings as a result of 
the estimate from the budget and return it to the fund balance.

District General Counsel Nelson stated that removing $204,528 of grant 
support monies and the cost savings from the budget was not listed on the 
agenda as part of the agenda item and recommended that portion be 
brought back on the consent calendar at a future meeting. Trustee Tulloch 
stated he is fine with that but would like to bring back a revised motion at a 
future meeting that encompasses the original detail of the motion and the 
added language regarding the grant support monies and cost savings being 
returned to the fund balance. Trustee Noble asked the Director of Public 
Works if there is any concern with regards to delaying approval of this item 
for 2 weeks. Director of Public Works Underwood stated not at this time. 
Trustee Noble stated he is fine with moving forward with this now and he 
would be astonished if the item did not come back with the 
recommendations that Trustee Tulloch has requested. Trustee Schmitz 
stated she is fine either way but she would like the project summary page 
updated because she thinks that project has shrunk in budget as opposed 
to grown in budget. She continued that if there is not a sense of urgency and 
can come back on a consent item, she is ok with that but if it is something 
that the Board of Trustees needs to act on now, she is ok with that as well 
as long as they have the additional items brought back at a subsequent 
meeting. Trustee Noble asked the Director of Public Works if it is preferable 
for Staff if the Board of Trustees approves the contracts now versus waiting 
two weeks. Director of Public Works Underwood stated it would be 
preferable to have it approved now and if the Board of Trustees directs Staff 
to bring something back, it will be brought back. There was no second to the 
original motion made by Trustee Tulloch.

Trustee Schmitz made a motion that the Board of Trustees:
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Accept the FY22 Tahoe Water for Fire Suppression Partnership 
Grant in the amount of $204,528.00 
Appropriate FY22 Tahoe Water for Fire Suppression 
Partnership Grant funds in the amount of $204,528.00 as a 
funding source to support the Watermain Replacement - Crystal 
Peak Road Project (CIP#2299WS1705) 
Award the Construction Contract to Burdick Excavation in the 
amount of $1,111,111.00 
Authorize Staff to execute change orders for additional work not 
anticipated at this time of approximately 10% of the construction 
contract value; amount not to exceed $111,000 
Approve a construction phase contract for Shaw Engineering in 
the amount not to exceed $9,600.00 Approve a materials 
testing contract for CME in the amount of $18,800.00 
Authorize Chair and Secretary to execute contracts with 
Burdick Excavation, Shaw Engineering, and CME, based on a 
review by General Counsel and Staff. 

Trustee Noble seconded the motion. Chairman Dent called for the 
question and the motion passed with Trustees Schmitz, Noble and 
Dent in favor of the motion and Trustee Tulloch opposed.

H.4. SUBJECT: Review and gain Board approval on the draft Fiscal 
Year 2023 IVGID Utility Rate Study. Direct staff to prepare 
documents and Utility Rate Schedules for a Fiscal Year 
2023/24 Water and Sewer utility rate increase - Including a 
Presentation by HDR. (formally item H.1.)

Shawn Koorn with HDR provided a presentation to the Board of Trustees. 
Trustee Schmitz stated she does not see what she asked for; there was 
a plan last year and while the plan is included, she asked to see how the 
District performed to plan. She stated that as of now, the District is off the 
plan amount by $700,000 and she would like to see how this happened; 
she wanted to be able to evaluate and be given actual projections to 
determine where the District is falling short. Mr. Koorn stated that they 
included the prior reserve ending balances which is where the numbers 
were in the last study last year when the rates were adopted and where 
the numbers are currently; this is likely the best comparison. Trustee 
Schmitz stated that the plan that was produced last year had a projected 
beginning reserve balance of 4,452,000 but she sees the actual starting 
number of $3,247,000 so why is the District falling short as compared to 
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plan. Mr. Koorn stated last year there was $11,500,000 in effluent reserve 
and this year there is $15,400,000 so it is taking the funds that were 
collected for that and putting it into the reserve fund; this changes the 
overall equation. Trustee Schmitz stated she is trying to understand how 
the District is performing compared to plan and she is still not seeing that; 
they should be using the plan that was done last year and monitoring how 
the District is performing according to the plan and it seems like a new 
plan is being created. She continued that she does not understand why 
a new plan is being created as opposed to modifying the plan already in 
place. Mr. Koorn stated he would need to work with Staff to figure out 
how to show that; when they started the study this year, they started with 
this year’s reserves as a starting point and he does not compare that to 
last year. Trustee Schmitz stated that a 5-year rate study was done last 
year and it looks like it is being done again; she asked if that is done 
every year. She continued that the plan that was done last year was going 
to be used as a measurement and it seems like another plan is being 
done and she does not understand why. Mr. Koorn stated that some folks 
do the plans every year and others do them every 3-5 years as part of 
their process; it depends on how many years the rates are adopted which 
would drive when they come back to look at the rate study. He continued 
that they did not start fresh and they updated what was done last year 
but they are starting fresh with a new budget, new reserve levels and are 
resetting the numbers that were used. He stated that for comparison 
purposes, it may be best to look back at what they projected for Fiscal 
Year 2023/24 in the last study versus what they have included in this 
study. Trustee Tulloch stated he is struggling to understand why a 5-year 
study was done last year and another 5-year study is being done this 
year; he does not understand why they would keep repeating the same 
study and increasing the rates in every subsequent study. He stated that 
rate structures are usually 2-3 years and the company has to abide by 
that so he is struggling to understand why a rate study is done every 5 
years as it seems to defeat the object. Mr. Koorn stated they update a 
living updating model that is setup for 10 years with new data each year; 
the rates that they are proposing that came out of the study are at or 
below what they projected for the out years. He continued that the rate 
adjustments are not the same as they were in the last projection for the 
5-year window; they are slightly lower as they go out because they shift 
as the capital plan shifts which is the challenge. Trustee Tulloch stated 
he disagrees and pointed out the preliminary results; he noted the 
proposed rates are higher than the present rates and he assumes that 
the present rates were based on the previous rate study. Mr. Koorn 
stated that the last rate study had the same chart with different numbers 
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based on that 5-year plan and what he was referring to was the overall 
percentage changes; they did push more this time on irrigation than they 
did last time on their projections. Trustee Tulloch stated that Mr. Koorn 
just stated that the numbers were lower in the study than they were in the 
previous study, and they are not lower when he looks at the present rates 
based on last year’s study and proposed rates that are being presented. 
He asked if it is an increase or decrease from last year’s study. Mr. Koorn 
stated it is an increase which what was projected last year at the same 
level. Trustee Tulloch stated that Mr. Koorn stated earlier that the rates 
were lower than proposed last year. Mr. Koorn stated yes, for the 5-year 
window. Trustee Tulloch stated he sees them going up all the way 
through the 5-year window. Mr. Koorn stated they were last year too 
when they were projected out for 5 years. Trustee Tulloch pointed to a 
graph in the rate study and stated he is assuming the middle line came 
from last year’s rate study. Mr. Koorn stated no, those are the rates as of 
today versus the proposed rates. Trustee Tulloch stated today’s rates are 
not based on last year’s study and asked what the point of the rate study 
is. Mr. Koorn stated there is an identical slide in last year’s presentation 
that had a 5-year rate window; it is simply comparing what the present 
rates are to the proposed rates. He continued that he is not saying that 
rates aren’t going up; he is saying that the projections in the study is equal 
to or less than the projection over the 5 years for rates in general over 
this 5 year window. Trustee Tulloch stated he is assuming that the 
present rates are based on the previous rate study. Mr. Koorn stated that 
is correct. Trustee Tulloch stated the rates proposed in the study are 
higher than the previous rate study. Mr. Koorn agreed and stated it was 
also shown last year that the rates this year need to keep going up which 
is a simple bill comparison to show the rate as of today and what is being 
proposed. Trustee Tulloch stated that Mr. Koorn stated that the rates 
proposed in this year’s rate study are lower than the previous rate study. 
Mr. Koorn stated over the time period. Trustee Schmitz stated she went 
back to March of 2022 and it shows what the projected rate increases 
were for the 5 years; as she sees it, the projected rate percentages are 
higher than what is in the plan but they do not have the comparison. She 
stated what she is hearing is that the proposed increases are lower on 
the 5 year plan compared to last years but there is no comparison and 
that is what is causing angst. Trustee Tulloch stated the irrigation rates 
and increases were discussed at the last meeting; he asked for a 
comparison chart showing the percentage of revenue generated from 
irrigation compared to the percentage of use by irrigation. He stated as 
he recalls from the last presentation, 20% of the usage was from irrigation 
but this presentation is showing that even across the 5 years, the 
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contribution from irrigation goes from 12% to 13.7% whereas irrigation is 
still using over 20% of the total. He stated that he asked that this be 
revisited or changed last time and it has not been. Mr. Koorn stated that 
he could provide that and he missed that item in his notes. Trustee 
Tulloch referenced sizing the system and stated if the capacity if driven 
by irrigation demand, he fails to see why it is only paying 13.7% of it when 
it is using over 20% of the resources. Mr. Koorn stated because not all 
costs are allocated on total use; there are different components. Trustee 
Tulloch stated he understands that but the system still has to be sized to 
deal with the irrigation demand. He referenced a statement in the 
materials that read “the District and HDR determined that the current 
structure would be maintained”; he asked who in the District determined 
this. Mr. Koorn stated that when he was working through the process with 
Staff, it was determined it would be maintained; if the Board of Trustees 
would like to adjust the structure, that could be done. Trustee Noble 
referenced the PUC and stated that when water and sewage is regulated, 
it is usually on a 3 year cycle; it has been problematic and the Nevada 
PUC has been trying to figure out how to deal with it because over the 3 
years, things get out of whack. He continued that he likes the rolling 5 
year study because it allows the District to focus in on what is going on; 
if something gets out of whack, it can be addressed sooner rather than 
later. He stated it helps prevent rate shock from going on and in this case, 
if the District had done the 5 year rate study and set the rates going 
forward, the District would be setting them higher than they should be. 
He continued that for various reasons, the actual increase is going to be 
smaller which is appreciated; if it ended up having to be higher, so be it, 
but it actually allows the rates to reflect actual costs and needs of the 
District. He continued that it is unique and a great thing because the way 
it had to be addressed at the PUC, they had to automatically include 
inflationary factors every year to try to keep them from circling the drain. 
Trustee Schmitz stated she appreciates it but is disappointed that the 
direction that the Board of Trustees gave regarding the comparison was 
not provided which has caused more questions than what was 
necessary. She stated she cannot find where the rate study has been 
budgeted for in the budget so she would like to have clarity from Staff 
offline to identify where the $55,000 rate study is contained within the 
budget. Chairman Dent stated that in his first 6 years on the Board of 
Trustees, Staff had done the rates studies; at that time, he felt like there 
was a spending issue and not a revenue issue. He continued that when 
HDR was hired 3 years ago to do a rate study, it was to have a consultant 
check in and give the District a plan to work from; the intent was to do 
that periodically. He stated it is not a reflection on HDR, but he thinks the 
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District could save money by having Staff update the plan, especially 
since the plan was just received and accepted last year. He continued 
that he feels this could have done in-house; he thanked HDR for what 
they have done but he does not think the District needs to hire a 
consultant every year to tell them what they already know; he thinks that 
checking in periodically is the right thing to do, with the understanding 
that Staff could lead the charge on the rate study. Director of Public 
Works Underwood stated there is not a rate expert on Staff right now that 
could do that without a lot of effort and education; he is not qualified to 
do it. He continued that they could look towards working towards that and 
they could also look at reducing scope for HDR. He noted that there are 
some moving pieces with looking at funding as well which could make a 
big impact. He stated he has been places where there has been a 5 year 
rate; that is what he would prefer to do if the Board prefers that as well; 
the rates are pretty stable as far as comparing last year’s 
recommendation and this year’s recommendation. Chairman Dent stated 
he sees a huge plan that HDR put together for the District last year and 
being able to take those numbers and manipulate it in excel is what he 
feels like Staff did in the past but maybe he is too simple and it is more 
complicated than that; he understands that Staff may not have the 
capability to do it. Trustee Tulloch stated none of his comments are a 
reflection of HDR and they have performed the work they have been 
asked to. He stated he hears Trustee Nobles points, but if all they are 
doing is the rate study, it’s simply automatically updating the rates to 
reflect the costs with no incentive to reduce the costs or control costs, he 
is not sure what they are doing and they might as well just pass a rate 
increase to cover the costs. He continued that normally the purpose of a 
3 year plan is to make sure the costs are controlled; he does not see that 
here as he sees generous inflation factors built in. He stated that if the 
costs are simply being passed through, he is not sure what is being 
achieved. He referenced the statement made earlier by the Director of 
Public Works that $204,000 in grant monies had been removed from the 
rate study and stated yet the numbers are the same numbers from the 
last time they were reviewed. Director of Public Works Underwood stated 
that what he meant to say is that they have included the grant money 
within the rate study as a revenue source. Trustee Schmitz stated that it 
sounds like the adjustment that is going to be made to the budget needs 
to be made to the rate study as well. Director of Public Works Underwood 
agreed and stated the adjustment could be made; he is assuming that 
the Board of Trustees is not going to set the date and time of the public 
hearing and will want Staff to come back with this item. Trustee Schmitz 
stated if the District truly needs to have a scope for HDR, then she would 
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like it included in the budget. Director of Public Works Underwood stated 
it was included in the operating budget. Trustee Schmitz inquired about 
it being included as an expense item for utilities. Director of Public Works 
Underwood stated it is in the operating budget and it is an expense item 
but it is not part of the capital program. Trustee Schmitz stated that the 
infrastructure project for the $500,000 that was approved is included, but 
anything for a rate study was not budgeted for; as the District plans for 
the next budget and fiscal year, it needs to be included as an expense 
item; she will follow up on this offline.

Trustee Noble made a motion that the Board of Trustees set the date 
and time of April 26, 2023 at 6:00 p.m. for the public hearing on the 
proposed amendments to the sewer and water fee schedule and to 
publish the notice in accordance with NRS 318.119. Trustee Schmitz 
seconded the motion.

Trustee Tulloch asked that the changes that have been discussed be made 
prior to the public hearing. Director of Public Works stated yes, Staff would 
come back with the question regarding the irrigation, the comparison and 
adjustment to the water line project. Trustee Schmitz asked if there should 
be a check in to ensure nothing is missed during the hearing; it was noted 
that a check in should be added to the long range calendar.

Chairman Dent called the question and the motion passed with 
Trustee Schmitz, Trustee Noble and Chairman Dent in favor of the 
motion and Trustee Tulloch stating “present”.

H.5. SUBJECT: Review, discuss and possibly approve Golf Play 
Pass rate structure, Daily Green fees, Charity rates and Range 
fee rates for the Incline Village Golf Courses for the 2023 
season. (Requesting Staff Member: Director of 
Golf/Community Services Darren Howard) (formally General 
Business item H.4.)

Director of Golf/Community Services Darren Howard stated he is confused 
on how to proceed after listening to the open comments; he is not sure he 
should go through the entire presentation and would like to understand what 
is missing and what the Board of Trustees would like to see moving forward. 
Trustee Schmitz stated she went back to review what was discussed and 
decided on last year and it was that financial analysis were to be included 
as part of the decision making process. She continued that golf would be 
looked at more holistically so they could take into account things like food 
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and beverage, and look at it as a golf business as opposed to just green 
fees. She stated Staff was to provide a 3-5 year plan and that has not been 
provided; the Golf Committee had requested that the Board of Trustees look 
at it differently. She continued that another question that has been discussed 
is regarding couples rates and whether it makes sense and if it is a 
responsible practice to continue. She stated she went back and did number 
crunching to the report that was provided in December; she determined that 
the operating costs, for the Mountain Course as an example, has increased 
by 40%. She stated she does not understand how Staff has come to a 
conclusion of a 5% rate increase; she has spent hours trying to figure out 
how this happened. She referenced the Mountain Course for this fiscal year 
and stated the District provided more revenue from the facility fee than for 
charges for services so when doing the financial analysis, they should not 
be looking at what the facility fee is for revenue. She continued that it needs 
to be determined what is going on financially with golf and it was discussed 
to look at things as a golf business to understand where all the numbers 
come in; she was surprised by what the increases were. She noted that the 
subsidy for golf is over 4 million dollars and stated that when there is this 
type of subsidy and increases, it needs to be determined what is driving the 
costs and what the game plan is for golf as a whole. Director of Golf and 
Community Services Howard asked for clarification regarding putting 
everything together to include food and beverage, merchandise, etc. Trustee 
Schmitz stated this was one of the recommendations that came from the 
Golf Committee; they felt like the focus was on the golf green fees and not 
looking at things as a whole picture to understand as a business, how the 
District is doing. Director of Golf and Community Services Howard stated 
when he put the rates together, it was in mind to try to make sure that the 
revenues exceed the expenses with just counting golf and not any other 
factors. He continued that this was a rates presentation for golf, not for food 
and beverage as it has its own revenue and takes care of itself. He stated 
he is happy to go back and put it all together. Trustee Schmitz stated when 
she looks at the operating cost for the Championship Course go up from $82 
to $94 that is a 14.5% increase in just base operating costs; she is 
calculating from what was presented from the financial report in December 
and she sees costs that are going up from 12-19% at the Champion and 25-
40% at the Mountain Course. She continued that she is trying to understand 
why there is a proposed 5% increase in rates when the costs are going up 
substantially and perhaps it needs to be determined why the costs are going 
up so substantially. Director of Golf and Community Services Howard stated 
there has been heavy increases since 2019; it has gone from $70 to $90 
which is a significant increase. He continued that he was challenged with 
trying to figure out what needed to be raised and referenced items such as 
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guest fee rates, 10 minute intervals and the 2-4 p.m. discount. He stated that 
golf is not anywhere near where it was 15 years ago and referenced dynamic 
pricing; the guest and non-resident fees are getting past where they will play. 
Trustee Schmitz stated costs are skyrocketing; she has heard from residents 
that the clubs have their preferred tee times and aren’t able to get them. She 
stated that some slots may need to be left open so that prime tee time could 
be filled with some guest’s rates as opposed to filling them all up with the 
club tee times. She continued she does not have the answer but is looking 
for Staff to come up with a plan; she was astonished when she saw the 
increase to the subsidy for golf which is double from prior years. Director of 
Golf and Community Services Howard stated that the cart path for the 
Mountain Course was a Board priority project which was 1.6 million dollars 
which is a big chunk of money and hard to get that back. Trustee Schmitz 
stated these are base operating costs and not the capital numbers; there is 
a lot more work that needs to be done because she cannot justify a 5% 
increase in rates when the costs are going up. Director of Golf and 
Community Services Howard stated the total increase was just south of a 
half a million; it is not just the 5%, it is the other recommendations as well. 
He continued that he has received an updated financial statement and it will 
be sent to the Board of Trustees; they include updated numbers that are not 
nearly as drastic. Trustee Schmitz asked if the new Tyler system allows 
venue managers to see the financials of their business; she asked for the 
status of the implementation of the Tyler system and how it will or will not 
serve venue manager needs. Director of Golf and Community Services 
Howard stated it has not been a problem to view revenues but it has been a 
bit of a challenge to obtain the expenses, he relies heavily on the accounting 
for the numbers. He continued that eventually, he will be able to see all of 
the information with the new system which will make it easier to manage. 
Trustee Tulloch stated the presentation is focused on revenue but no 
mention of costs; it does not matter if you make 20 million dollars in revenue 
if the costs are 21 million dollars. He stated he does not know how the Board 
of Trustees can make any kind of decision to underwrite rates without 
knowing what the costs are. He continued that he looked at some of the 
factors for proposed rates and referenced “popularity of golf worldwide” and 
stated that statement should support higher rates to make a return on it. He 
stated that over 4 million dollars for golf subsidy is $500 per parcel per year; 
he does not see that as sustainable long term. He stated while he was in the 
audience at a meeting last year, he recalls all the golfers calling saying that 
they pay money to the golf clubs so they should get preferred tee times; he 
stated that is fine and none of the money comes back to golf because it goes 
back to the clubs. He continued that the Board of Trustees had requested 
that a business plan be put together; there is no business plan and this is a 
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band aid by increasing rates by 5%. He reviewed some of the line items that 
are being sustained and noted that yet, the proposal is to just increase the 
rates by 5%. He referenced continuing without a concrete plan for moving 
forward, other than assuming there is unlimited subsidy’s to cover things. 
He referenced rates, market factors, dynamic pricing and yield management 
and stated that if they are doing yield management, they should be getting 
better results; he is not sure why there are so many complexities and how 
to do yield management from it. He stated that as it stands, he has no idea 
if the rates are sustainable or not, but it doesn’t look like it. Director of Golf 
and Community Services Howard referenced dynamic pricing and stated it 
was one of his recommendations to get rid of the last one; two years ago 
they got rid of 12-2 discounts and no one realized it as about 100% of the 
tee times were full. He continued that even with all the increases, it is the 
biggest reason why the average dollar has gone up, from getting rid of the 
12-2 discount. He stated if they get rid of the 2-4 discount, the golf course is 
no different at 4 p.m. than it is at 7 p.m.; he might argue that it may be the 
best time to play because of weather. Trustee Tulloch stated he has heard 
comments from the Community that moving it to 4 p.m. leaves a short 
window and it could be a problem completing the round if a golfer does not 
start until after 4 p.m. so the impact would need to be understood. He stated 
that it is time of day pricing, not dynamic pricing or yield management; these 
are terms he would like to see removed from the Board policy on pricing. He 
continued that he needs to understand what the costs are before making 
any decision. Director of Golf and Community Services Howard stated the 
budget is in the process of being finalized so there is a better understanding 
of what the costs are; the numbers that were presented were inflationary 
without any kind of cuts or savings; it looks higher than what it will actually 
be. Trustee Noble asked if dynamic pricing is an industry term. Director of 
Golf and Community Services Howard responded with yes. Trustee Noble 
stated that what was proposed is a step in the right direction; reducing the 
intervals at both courses should generate more revenue. He continued that 
the 65% fill rate is likely under but he rather be conservative. He stated that 
he is relying on the Director of Golf and Community Services’ expertise 
regarding eliminating the dynamic pricing from 2-4 p.m. and noted that if it 
becomes problematic, he would expect Staff to come back with a revision. 
He referenced the pricing and mentioned that he has looked into some other 
golf courses; it appears that at least for the Championship Course, the 
District’s pricing is comparable. He asked if the Director of Golf and 
Community Services if the other golf courses are considered competition. 
Director of Golf and Community Services Howard stated he would not 
consider Edgewood to be competition because their facilities are much 
nicer. Trustee Noble referenced the rebate for the Hyatt and asked if there 
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is a concern should that be eliminated. Director of Golf and Community 
Services Howard responded with no. Trustee Noble stated it is his 
recommendation that it be eliminated unless there is a strong reason why it 
is there. He referenced the charity tournaments and asked if the charity 
events are only held in the shoulder season. Director of Golf and Community 
Services Howard responded with yes. Trustee Noble asked if the rates are 
going to be reduced for the charity groups again. Director of Golf and 
Community Services Howard responded with no. Trustee Noble noted there 
is a flat rate for the courses and asked if there is room for some sort of price 
scaling. Director of Golf and Community Services Howard stated he can look 
into this; he could even look into a per person rate. Trustee Noble suggested 
that this is something that Director of Golf and Community Services Howard 
can think about over the next year while obtain feedback and information 
from others to consider for next year. Chairman Dent stated he remembers 
the 3 year plan; the biggest concern by the Board when this was discussed 
was regarding the longevity of golf because it is currently going down. He 
stated that it is the biggest reason why he has been requesting to have the 
facility fee removed from operations so that the Board of Trustees and the 
Community understands what is being subsidized; it is currently being 
intertwined into the revenue and it is confusing. He continued that last year 
the Director of Golf and Community Services brought the Board of Trustees 
proposed rates; he believes there was a motion made to where the increase 
was less than the proposal. Director of Golf and Community Services 
Howard stated he believes Staff had proposed a 10% increase and the 
Board of Trustees approved a 7% increase. Chairman Dent stated he thinks 
the focus needs to be on the expense side of things with the understanding 
that rates do go up. He noted that for many years, there was inflation and 
there were no rate increases. He continued that to follow plans and look at 
a longer projection, it may make sense to bump the rates up a bit to get in 
line with what Staff proposed last year; he would like to see something like 
that when this item is brought back. He inquired about the proposed interval 
changes. Director of Golf and Community Services Howard stated that if 
they go back to 10 minute intervals, they will gain about 32 players a day 
and he was trying to be conservative by anticipating that only 65% of these 
will be filled when coming up with the proposed numbers. He stated that the 
goal is to try to get back to where they were pre COVID; they are trying to 
maximize the number of golfers they can get on the courses which results 
in more tee times and more revenue. Chairman Dent asked that expenses 
are looked at closely and that items are cut back where possible; this is 
something that the Board of Trustees is asking of all venues. He stated there 
is a giant fund; if a venue needs to be subsidized because they have cut 
back too far, the Board of Trustees is willing to do that. He continued that 
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the goal is to reach a realistic budget that is not inflated to truly understand 
what should be budgeted. Trustee Tulloch asked what the proportion of play 
is for residents versus nonresidents.  Director of Golf and Community 
Services Howard responded with 65% residents. Trustee Tulloch asked why 
the District, at $80 for resident play, is trying to compete with other 
competitors who charge $250-350. Director of Golf and Community Services 
Howard stated the residents have always afforded a discount; the price has 
been raised through the years. District General Manager Winquest stated 
that Staff has taken direction from Boards; it has been 2 straight years that 
the Board of Trustees has not taken Staff’s recommendations. He stated 
that Staff needs clear direction from the collective Board on what the golf 
model is; this is how Staff will be able to achieve what the Trustees are 
asking. He continued that if that is not provided, it becomes speculative; 
Staff is looking at expenses to trying to find savings. Trustee Tulloch stated 
he echoes Trustee Nobles point about eliminating the rebate for the Hyatt; 
he does not think the Hyatt provides a discount to residents. He stated he 
understands tying to give residents a discount; the District cannot keep 
subsidizing golf by $500 per parcel per year. He continued that it has to be 
brought into balance which is a fact of life and he thinks even the golfers 
would recognize that; they are getting a bargain by paying $80 per round for 
a course that would cost $200 anywhere else. He stated that they need to 
be realistic and the golfers should equally have a voice to say what level of 
service they want. He continued if they want a country club experience, the 
pricing needs to be commensurate; if the agreement is to cut back on some 
things to keep the rate reasonable which is fine too. Trustee Schmitz stated 
her recollection is that the Board of Trustees gave clear direction last year; 
this was that the golf model was to be looked at holistically as a business 
that included the food and beverages aspect so the Board could understand 
holistically how golf was doing and adjust the rates as necessary. She 
continued that she is going to look to Staff; she stated that the problem may 
be over budgeting and it’s causing angst because the rates need to be 
figured out. She stated it is not to the parcel Owners benefit to over budget; 
the budget should be based on what is actually needed. She continued that 
when the budget is inflated, there are rate issues and the golfers or parcel 
Owners are overcharged; she stated this needs to be figured out and she is 
looking to Staff to make the recommendation. She stated that Director of 
Golf and Community Services Howard has spoken about how couples rates 
were causing challenges and how all you can play has been causing 
challenges; she is looking to Staff to provide solutions to these challenges. 
Director of Golf and Community Services Howard stated he is gun shy as 
he came to the Board of Trustees with this two years ago and it was shot 
down; he is happy to bring back what he proposed two years ago. Trustee 
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Schmitz stated she wants the Director of Golf and Community Services to 
be realistic, budget realistically and bring forward a plan that is a model; 
there is 4 million dollars in the budget for golf and that is huge. District 
General Manager Winquest agreed; he stated if the goal is for golf to break 
even, Staff needs that direction from the Board of Trustees; Staff can make 
that happen but the Board may want to engage the golfers on that as well. 
He continued that the point regarding the budget has been well taken and it 
is the direction he has given across the District. Trustee Tulloch stated all 
sorts of accusations were thrown at him by golfers, repeated by some people 
who should know better which were former Trustees. He stated he has 
nothing against golf and as he has said in his campaign trail, there needs to 
be a discussion between Staff, golfers and the Board of Trustees to decide 
what is wanted. He continued that levels of service are a part of this because 
it does impact the cost; the Board of Trustees can then make a decision on 
whether it should be subsidized or not. District General Manager Winquest 
stated that once Staff is through with this budget cycle, they will start working 
on business plans for the venues which will include incorporating the 
strategic plan to the business plan. He continued that the Director of Golf 
and Community Services has been instructed to create a 5-10 year business 
plan model; Staff needs clear and consistent direction from Boards. He 
stated that Boards change and Staff gets different direction; he has seen a 
lot of change of direction and it makes it difficult for Staff to toggle back and 
forth. Trustee Tulloch stated he is sure that there will be 100 golfers phoning 
in complaining that the Board of Trustees can’t do this and they deserve this; 
he stated he is being realistic and there needs to be a realistic long term 
plan. He stated that over the last two years, the Board of Trustees backed 
down from Staff’s proposed increases because there would be a lot of phone 
calls; this Board of Trustees needs to be prepared for that and it is why they 
are elected. He continued that the expectation cannot be that everyone in 
the Community pays $500 to support for 400-500 golfers. Trustee Schmitz 
stated she thinks they should be less critical; there is a pricing policy and the 
policy has helped with improvements. She continued that the problem is 
suddenly there are numbers that are 40% higher than what the actuals were 
in December; she thinks there is a plan and strategy which is the pricing 
policy; as long as they are adhering to the pricing policy and being realistic 
about what the revenue is, including the additional revenue from the 10 
minute intervals, along with reviewing things that were pointed out last year. 
She stated that from her recollection, last year, they decided to use the 
Mountain Course as a subsidy; they did not follow the pricing policy on the 
Mountain Course and it should be re-visited. She continued that the budget 
and service levels need to be looked at and the Trustees need to have the 
financial analysis, so when they make a decision, they can feel like they can 
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truly understand financially the decision that is being made. Chairman Dent 
stated the Trustees would like Staff to come back with a bold plan on March 
22nd meeting. Director of Golf and Community Services Howard stated he 
would do this; he wanted to point out that Staff is in the process of setting 
up many large outside events and if nothing is done, these will be lost and it 
will be lost revenue. He requested that the Board of Trustees come up with 
a percentage, such as 5-8% that he can quote for the events. He continued 
that he is gun shy because they went through something like this with the 
golf carts with regards to waiting and it ended up costing a lot of money so 
he would like direction on this now. There was discussion regarding what 
the right percentage should be as far as a rate increase for the special 
groups; it was determined that it should be 8% at this time. District General 
Manager Winquest stated that when someone pays $225 per golf round, 
more than likely, the service level is appropriate; when one is paying $80 
per round, one can argue that they are not paying for those service levels. 
He continued that because there are two different rate structures, it can be 
challenging. He referenced layering in food and beverage revenue with the 
expenses with respect to cost per round; he asked if the direction is to 
include all of it. Chairman Dent stated that it’s not looking at cost per round, 
but looking at golf as a whole. Trustee Tulloch stated the only way to address 
the cost and revenue structure, it by looking at each line of service 
individually. Chairman Dent asked that expenses be cut; the District has 
money and can subsidize if needed but the Board wants to have real 
budgets which they have not had in a long time. 

H.6. SUBJECT: Review, discuss and possibly approve Diamond 
Peak Ski Resort’s 2023-2024 Picture Pass holder daily lift 
ticket rates including Picture Pass holders and Non-Picture 
Pass holder season pass rate proposal. (Requesting Staff 
Member: General Manager Diamond Peak Ski Resort Mike 
Bandelin) (formally General Business item H.5.)

General Manager Diamond Peak Ski Resort Mike Bandelin stated he 
apologizes that the Board of Trustees wanted to pull this item due to 
insufficient material and asked for a list of the material that should be 
included; he was instructed to provide rates per Policy 6.2.0. Trustee Tulloch 
stated that the projected operating cost shows an increase by 17% next 
year, yet when he looks at the proposed pass holder rates and the adult 
picture pass holder rates, they have not changed since 2021; he noted what 
other ski resorts are charging. He continued that he understands they are 
not necessarily comparable but it does not seem to add up if the pass rates 
have not been changed in 4 years. General Manager Diamond Peak Ski 
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Resort Bandelin stated with the new RFID project, he will be able to see how 
many season pass visits that a particular person has; he questioned how he 
could tell the operating cost of each visit of a season pass holder. Trustee 
Tulloch stated that he agrees and that is a good point; his takeaway from 
that is the skier visits do not provide any real information in terms of pricing; 
at the end of the day, they are looking for the revenues to exceed the costs, 
particularly given the level of investment that will be required in the next for 
years.  General Manager Diamond Peak Ski Resort Bandelin suggested that 
the policy be reviewed because the District does cost per visit of golf rounds 
and cost per visit per skier visit per the Policy; this was done last year and 
he included last year’s estimates as well. He continued that the estimated 
numbers that are shown for 2023/24 are taken off the baseline budget that 
was shown in January; it is likely these operating costs will go down per the 
direction Staff is hearing. Trustee Tulloch stated he does not disagree; he 
read through the policy and it had him confused in areas; golf is slightly 
different in that there is a capacity limit so the number of rounds make sense; 
the number of skier visits does not necessarily equate to revenue. General 
Manager Diamond Peak Ski Resort Bandelin stated it is an industry wide 
key economic indicator of performance; perhaps Policy 6.2.0 should be re-
written to not include visits and come up with a different matrix that shows 
operating costs are being covered with picture pass holder products. Trustee 
Tulloch agreed and stated that the whole industry is also reconsidering 
mega passes. Trustee Schmitz asked that the facility fee not be in revenue; 
in the past, the facility fee for ski was a negative number and this year, there 
is $842,000 in facility fees in ski. General Manager Diamond Peak Ski 
Resort Bandelin stated that the Director of Finance has explained that it is 
that way on the state form. Trustee Schmitz stated it can be moved on the 
state form. She stated when she looked at the percentage for the daily ticket 
prices for the picture passes, there is a 20% increase with the extra $5; she 
thinks that there needs to be some sort of price increase for the picture pass 
holder season passes because there has not been any increases. General 
Manager Diamond Peak Ski Resort Bandelin stated that they have always 
tried to absorb picture pass holder rates through non picture pass holder 
rates and revenue from other entities. He stated he has had conversations 
with other General Manager’s over the years on how to make skiing free for 
all residents. Trustee Schmitz stated that they are starting to get a financial 
squeeze because this year they are subsidizing ski at almost 2.4 million 
dollars in capital to invest in ski; at some time, there is a squeeze point and 
she does not want a situation where another problem is created that needs 
to be fixed because there is not some amount that is an increase. She 
continued that looking at ski and taking into account what they do provide 
for the capital, it is pretty much a break even and it is not like giving cash for 
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other things; they do not want to get into a situation like with golf where the 
rates have not been increased to the point where there is a problem. She 
stated if the rates have not been increased in a number of years, most 
people would understand a nominal increase because costs and labor rates 
are going up. She continued that they do value the picture pass card holders 
but some of the rates need to be increased to cover costs. She referenced 
the pricing policy and profit centers; she noted it refers to the ski rental shop 
and ski lessons as being profit centers; she thinks it would be helpful to have 
financial reports that show how they are profit centers as it might change 
how they see things holistically. She continued that the fact that they are 
listed as profit centers and it is market driven, she thinks they should 
understand the financial status and where they are compared to market 
pricing. General Manager Diamond Peak Ski Resort Bandelin stated that 
this information was provided last year in the end of season report; he can 
send the page number from the budget workshop that shows the actual 
revenue and expenses that were proposed in the baseline budget. There 
was some discussion on cost centers, profit centers and timing of the reports 
that are provided. General Manager Diamond Peak Ski Resort Bandelin 
stated it is difficult as a venue manager to read the room for a presentation; 
he knows that picture pass holder rates need to go up because expenses 
are growing at ski. He noted there was a 5.2 million dollar budget this year 
for salary and wages; this will be made flat; he also noted that back in 2011, 
wages were probably close to 2 million dollars. He provided examples of 
recommendations he could have made; having direction from the Board 
Trustees is good. Trustee Schmitz stated she looks to General Manager 
Diamond Peak Ski Resort Bandelin as being the venue manager and 
bringing his recommendations to the Board of Trustees as he knows what 
his business is, and the Trustees should listen. Trustee Noble provided his 
feedback on some of the proposed pricing. Trustee Tulloch stated that 
people are looking at the lift ticket price; most other resorts are charging 
upwards of $200 for a day ticket so $289 for a season pass is a screaming 
deal; he asked how many season pass holders hold passes at other resorts. 
General Manager Diamond Peak Ski Resort Bandelin estimated 50% of the 
4,000 resident passes. Trustee Tulloch provided some feedback on some 
of the proposed pricing. He referenced everyone’s money being invested in 
the business; he would ask himself what he would do to ensure that costs 
are covered and money is made while providing a reasonable level of 
service. He stated he understands the concern that there has been different 
views in the past, but this Board has been more open and direct in terms of 
what they want. General Manager Diamond Peak Ski Resort Bandelin asked 
if everyone could take a few minutes to agree on picture pass holder rate so 
he can commence with the sales in March. Trustee Schmitz asked what the 
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percentage increase was for Epic Local. Trustee Noble responded that the 
rates actually went down at Epic Local. Trustee Tulloch stated Mt. Rose has 
not released full season pass prices; it is just a double down pricing for the 
remainder of the season. There was some discussion on what the current 
pricing is at Mt. Rose and what the picture pass rate should be for 2024 at 
Diamond Peak. Trustee Noble suggested starting with adult picture pass 
holder rate at $289 by increasing it by 10%; the delta to the existing proposal 
for the non-picture pass holders would flow through for all of the other rates. 
Trustee Tulloch stated Trustee Schmitz made a good point about getting 
into a situation with not increasing rates for several years at golf and 
suddenly having to raise them by 10%; people are going to say it is terrible 
but it really equates to 2% a year. He stated he thinks that because there 
has been no increases for several years at ski, 10% seems like a reasonable 
start. He referenced tier 1, 2 and 3 and stated there is not a big penalty for 
those who wait until September to decide to buy one; he would like to see a 
greater increase in tier 2 and 3 to encourage people for revenue purposes. 
General Manager Diamond Peak Ski Resort Bandelin stated that unlike the 
other resorts in the region aside from a few, Diamond Peak continued to sell 
passes while open; the idea behind tier 4 was he was going to make a 
substantial increase for the folks buying non picture pass holder passes 
during the season. Trustee Tulloch stated he sees the rational for that; when 
he looks at the picture pass holder rates, it is only $20-30 difference if 
someone waits until the end of September to purchase and he would like to 
see that increased a bit more. There was additional discussion on rates and 
industry standards. It was determined that General Manager Diamond Peak 
Ski Resort Bandelin will correspond with Trustee Noble as the liaison, take 
into account the feedback from the Trustees and bring back updates to the 
Diamond Peak Resort rate structure and complete analysis at a future 
meeting. The Board of Trustees also asked that 6.2.0 be brought back and 
a future meeting for review.

H.7. SUBJECT: Review, discuss and provide direction on the 
District General Manager evaluation process (Requesting 
Trustee: Trustee Sara Schmitz) (Requesting Staff Member: 
Director of Human Resources Erin Feore) (formally item H.3.)

Director of Human Resources Erin Feore provided an overview of the 
submitted material. Trustee Tulloch pointed out that the material shows a 4 
point rating scale yet there are 5 ratings. Director of Human Resources 
Feore stated it is a 5 point rating scale and she will correct the error. Trustee 
Tulloch stated he thought they agreed on a 4 point rating scale to push 
people in one direction or the other. Director of Human Resources Feore 
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explained that there is typically a 0 rating for “not effective” so she added it 
in. Trustee Schmitz asked what the recommendation is on how to handle 
the 360’s; should they be provided after the Trustees provide their 
evaluations. She continued that she often hears that the 360’s are great for 
development purposes; she thinks it needs to be determined how and when 
they want to obtain the 360 info for them to review and ensure it is 
anonymous. Director of Human Resources Feore stated that the District 
uses the 360 review typically when there is a new manager who is evaluating 
someone who has worked for the District for a long time, but not necessarily 
under their supervision; it helps provide information to them that they may 
not otherwise know. She noted that Trustee Dent, Trustee Schmitz and 
Trustee Tonking has worked with the District General Manager for the full 
evaluation period; whereas Trustee Noble and Trustee Tulloch have not; 
having information from the Staff may be good information to have while 
they are rating. She continued that the 360 would involve just the 
competencies tab; she provided some examples of different positions, direct 
reports and the dynamics of providing feedback through the 360 review as 
it relates to competencies. Trustee Schmitz referenced the 360’s and asked 
if “N/A” would be allowable; there may be some situations where people 
cannot comment and she would not want them to be forced to provide a 
numeric value. Director of Human Resources Feore stated yes. Trustee 
Schmitz stated if that is the case, they should allow Staff to evaluate the 
goals as there would be valid feedback regarding delegation, internal 
controls and contract management as long as one can put “N/A” where 
applicable. Director of Human Resources Feore made a suggestion that 
Staff would not be providing ratings but could provide feedback via narrative; 
perhaps the ratings are left for the Trustees as there is the potential for Staff 
to be biased to a certain extent. Trustee Noble stated he would like the 
Trustees to have the 360 review in hand before they do their evaluation as 
there are certain criteria’s that directly tie to the interaction with Staff. He 
continued that while he sees the District General Manager’s interaction with 
some Staff, he will not have the deep dive that he would hope to get back 
via a 360. Trustee Tulloch agreed; he stated he does not have too much 
faith in 360, especially in a small pool, because it is easy to tell who has 
provided them. He continued that he agrees that Staff should not be grading 
on the goals because Staff could have a completely different perspective; 
narrative is fine. Director of Human Resources Feore asked if the Trustees 
would like Staff to provide narrative on both the competencies and the goals, 
or just the competencies. Chairman Dent stated both. There was discussion 
regarding mechanics and confidentiality with the Staff supplying the 
completed information. Director of Human Resources Feore stated 
suggested that the Staff would complete the information, place it in an 
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envelope and send it directly to a designated person. Her recommendation 
is that the designated person would put a packet together with the compiled 
information and each Trustee receives a packet. It was determined that the 
designated person(s) would be the Staff at the District General Counsel’s 
office. Trustee Schmitz asked if once the packet is shared with each Trustee, 
if it has to be shared with the Public as well as it pertains to the Open Meeting 
Law. District General Counsel Nelson stated he would coordinate with the 
Director of Human Resources but the answer is likely yes. It was determined 
that Staff  will be instructed to have information completed and submitted no 
later than May 5, 2023; subsequent to that, the Staff at the District General 
Counsel’s office will compile and submit a package to the Trustees. It was 
also determined that the Director of Human Resources will send the 
Trustees the evaluation forms on May 7, 2023, to then be returned by the 
Trustees by May 19, 2023; the Director of Human Resources will then 
submit the information to the Board of Trustees in time for the June 7, 2023 
meeting packet.

H.8. SUBJECT: Review and discuss what is needed to create and 
recruit for a Board-appointed Capital Advisory Committee and 
provide further direction to Staff as to the initiation of those 
next steps, if deemed necessary (Requesting Staff Member: 
District General Manager Indra Winquest) (formally General 
Business item H.6.)

District General Manager Indra Winquest provided an overview of the 
submitted material. He made a recommendation that the Capital Advisory 
Committee be a Board of Trustee appointed Committee. Upon discussion, 
it was determined that Trustee Schmitz would review the feedback from all 
Trustees and create a criteria and process to be brought back at the April 
26, 2023 meeting.

H.9. SUBJECT: Review, discuss and possibly approve a scope of 
work for use in soliciting competitive proposals for the first 
phase of a two-phase consulting engagement focused on 
improving the District (Requesting Trustee: Trustee Sara 
Schmitz) (formally General Business item H.7.)

Trustee Schmitz provided an overview of the submitted material. Trustee 
Tulloch stated he understands the morale comment but thinks it should be 
part of phase two as he believes the initial engagement is looking at the 
overall organizational structure, Staff structure and overall major issues 
facing the District. He continued that going into morale at this stage could 
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drive a lot of extra time and cost and he is not sure how much value it would 
bring. He continued that the engagement objective should be to come up 
with recommendations on the organizational structure; he does not see it 
spelled out. Chairman Dent stated he likes the idea of the job descriptions; 
there needs to be more hands on deck; anywhere where they can help give 
a little shot in the arm is helpful. He continued that he thinks that they should 
be asking for more money as far as the budget and scope of work goes. 
Trustee Schmitz stated the thought process was to obtain bids and bring it 
back to the Board of Trustees for discussion and determination; she did not 
want to include a budget number at this time. Trustee Tulloch stated he 
agrees with the approach and he is assuming that the proposals will all come 
directly to the Board of Trustees in order to be effective and demonstrate to 
the Community that it is independent. District General Manager Winquest 
referenced the budget and stated that based on the pace this project is likely 
to go at, he cannot see it finished up by the time the budget is presented; he 
offered to work with Trustee Schmitz  to come up with a number to use as a 
placeholder for this line item and to come back to the Board of Trustees. He 
continued if the RFP is sent out as written, there will be general responses; 
he suggested trying to add more context to each category. Trustee Schmitz 
stated that one area was related to the software; she had a meeting and it 
was determined that it would be detailed out so a consultant would know 
whether they had the skill set to address the software. She stated she can 
add more detail that won’t take away from the scope of work. District General 
Manager Winquest suggested adding something around internal controls as 
well. Trustee Tulloch stated it makes sense to have more detail on the 
software side. He stated he thinks they need to be careful on the subject of 
policies and resolutions as it could be a huge extension of the scope of work; 
he thinks it needs to be limited as it could be a 3 month project which could 
add to the cost. District General Manager Winquest agreed and stated he 
has tasked Staff with identifying when all policies and resolutions were last 
reviewed by the Board of Trustees; they will be brought to the Trustees for 
review and possible revisions as needed; the District is going to start 
implementing training on policies and resolutions for Staff. Trustee Schmitz 
stated that a focus will be on compliance; Staff has put together a contracts 
list that includes the policies and resolutions and she can let the bidders 
know that they are available on the website. She asked if the Trustees want 
her to add more on text and bring it back or if they are comfortable with 
knowing this is the scope with the understanding that more information will 
be provided to the bidders. Trustee Tulloch stated he is comfortable with her 
moving ahead. Trustee Noble stated the more detail, the better so he would 
like to see it come back. Trustee Schmitz stated the intent is to be broad, 
but focused; she suggested that the bidders provide a monthly update on 
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what they are doing and how things are going. Chairman Dent stated that 
when an engagement does commence, there should be a Board liaison to 
help manage the process and bring back information to the Board of 
Trustees. Trustee Tulloch agreed and stated he is happy to volunteer as the 
liaison. There was additional brief discussion on the process that can be 
viewed on livestream at about 4 hours and 40 minutes. It was determined 
that Trustee Schmitz will work to get a more detailed scope, including the 
minor changes discussed, in a RFP format, obtain input and bring it back.

H.10. SUBJECT: Review, discuss and possibly provide direction 
regarding the contract with the Nevada Division of State 
Lands (Requesting Trustee: Trustee Sara Schmitz) (formally 
General Business item H.8.)

Trustee Schmitz provided an overview of the submitted material. It was 
noted that in the middle of this process, the Nevada Division of State 
Land sent the District a 30-day termination notice. It was subsequently 
determined that no action is needed on this item.

I. REDACTIONS FOR PENDING PUBLIC RECORDS REQUESTS* 

I.1. SUBJECT: Review, Discuss, and Provide Direction on Redactions 
for Pending Public Records

District General Counsel Nelson provided an overview of the submitted 
material. The Board of Trustees reviewed the redactions and agreed to keep 
them in place.

J. REPORTS TO THE BOARD - CONTINUED*

J.1. District General Manager’s Report

District General Manager Winquest provided an overview of the submitted 
material. There was discussion and ideas shared on punch cards and 
possibly streamlining the process; the goal will be for the District General 
Manager to bring this back on April 12, 2023; he will continue to work with 
Trustee Schmitz on this item. Trustee Schmitz inquired about a public 
comment made about IVCBA receiving free advertising in the IVGID 
quarterly; she asked if that is true and what the pricing policy is for the 
advertising. District General Manager Winquest stated that was the first he 
heard of that; he will follow up on it and noted it should not be free. Trustee 
Tulloch stated that comment was not so much about free advertising but 

Page 92 of 1020



Minutes
Meeting of March 8, 2023
Page 31

about free editorial; it is treating IVCBA as if they are a complete partner. He 
continued that if it is an advocacy organization, the advertiser that is turned 
down is equally an advocacy organization. He stated that the District 
General Manager made a comment about some people being antagonistic 
against the District and it appears that decisions are being made on that 
basis wrongly. He continued that any advocacy organization should have 
the right to advertise; the District General Manager responded himself 
positively on social media to another proposed advocacy organization which 
makes it looks like he is taking sides. District General Manager stated he 
has no idea what Trustee Tulloch is talking about and he takes offense that 
he said that. Trustee Tulloch stated it is on the record on Facebook where 
he is applauding Dr. Riner. Trustee Schmitz asked for the status of the 
implementation of the Whistleblower policy that was approved in January. 
District General Manager Winquest stated he would follow up with the 
Director of Finance on the status. Trustee Schmitz asked if project closure 
reports are being done for things like the LSC project and the Davis Farr 
project. District General Manager Winquest stated he believes it was 
decided that it would be for high dollar, high level projects; if the expectation 
from the Board of Trustees is to do a project closeout on a consultant project 
over $50K, this can be done. Trustee Schmitz stated it would have been 
good to do one on the LSC project as it seems like their deliverable was not 
what the Board of Trustees was looking for; it could provide lessons learned. 
District General Manager Winquest stated he would be bringing back the 
LSC item to the Board of Trustees. Trustee Schmitz inquired about the 
public records requests that would be published on the website; she asked 
if it searchable. District General Manager Winquest stated you could do a 
word search within the PDF; Staff will be coming back in the future to 
potentially look at a public records portal called NextRequest. Trustee 
Tulloch asked where the meeting minutes are from the Dog Park Committee 
meetings. District General Manager Winquest stated Staff could forward the 
link to the webpage where the minutes could be found.

K. REVIEW OF THE LONG RANGE CALENDAR (for possible action)

District General Manager Winquest provided an overview of the long range 
calendar. Chairman Dent asked that engagement with special counsel be 
added to the long range calendar for the March 22, 2023 meeting. Trustee 
Schmitz stated she does not think that Ordinance 7 and Policy 16.1 should 
be on the March 22, 2023 meeting agenda because legal counsel should 
review a few things and provide recommendations before the Board of 
Trustees make any additional changes to Ordinance 7. Trustee Tulloch 
requested that an item be added to the long range calendar regarding 
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Practice 6.2.0; this will be added on the calendar for the April 26, 2023 
meeting.

L. BOARD OF TRUSTEES UPDATE

Trustee Schmitz reported meeting with the District Clerk regarding adding contract 
renewal dates in the long range calendar and Trustee Handbook revisions.

M. FINAL PUBLIC COMMENTS*

Cliff Dobler commented without being too mean, it is his recommendation that the 
Director of Golf and Community Services should not put together financial 
information on the golf courses; he has had four occurrences within him over the 
last two years and each time, he puts together things that are convoluted. He 
continued that numbers don’t add up and they don’t present anything properly. He 
referenced having to write off $139K in picture pass adjustments in 2020 and on 
January 23rd, he did a presentation on wedding events that was 6 pages which 
was so ridiculous that you could not even understand it. He stated at one point, the 
Director of Golf and Community Services did a report for the District General 
Manager to present to the Board of Trustees and the numbers did not add up. He 
referenced the presentation from this meeting and pages 605 and 606; the 
numbers do not add up; there are proposed increases in rates for the 
Championship Golf Course and the Director of Golf and Community Services says 
the course will make $646K. He continued that when the 3 numbers are added up, 
it is only $495K, and the Mountain Course, goes the other way. He noted that with 
two different fiscal years, it does make it a bit more difficult; he stated it needs to 
be decided if it will be done by the season or by the fiscal year; if it is by the fiscal 
year, that’s ok and you need to prorate the budget for the golf course. He stated 
the Director of Golf and Community Services is not the man for this; he worked for 
a private club somewhere down in Houston and probably had no financial 
responsibility at all. He stated that if you want to know why the courses are losing 
money, it is because no one has a clue what the hell is going on; all you have to 
do is look at the global golf report to find out that all the targets are being met, 
except for general and administrative expenses. He continued it is because all this 
stuff is getting layered into the golf courses and they have a fleet of people that 
could be used elsewhere; nobody has an idea what is it cost to operate the golf 
club with tournaments, etc.; there are two full time people working there that are 
probably making 120K per year.

N. ADJOURNMENT (for possible action)

The meeting was adjourned on March 8, 2023 at 11:33 p.m.
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Respectfully submitted,

Melissa N. Robertson
District Clerk

Attachments*:

Submitted by Aaron Katz

Submitted by Harry Swenson

Submitted by Ellie Dobler

Submitted by Cliff Dobler
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